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CHAPTER MEETING AND CONTACT INFO:

Gwinnett Chapter- 7:30 PM on the 3rd  Thursday of every month.  First Baptist Church of Lawrenceville, 165 Clayton Street,   Contact June Cooper by phone 770-995-5268, or email jc30044@flash.net, next meetings: June 19, July 17 and August 21

TCF Atlanta website:  www.tcfatlanta.org     Gwinnett

website:www.tcfgwinnett.homestead.com/index.html
Georgia Regional Coordinator:  Muriel Littman, 404-603-9942  Email muriellittman@comcast.net 

The Compassionate Friends National Office: 1-877-969-0010

www.thecompassionatefriends.org 

OTHER AREA CHAPTERS:

Atlanta (Tucker) Chapter - 7:30 PM - second Tuesday of every month.  First Christian Church of Atlanta, 4532 LaVista Road, Tucker  Cindy Durham 770-938-6511, Tamie Dodge  770-982-2251 or Joe Hobbs 770-879-0023   Sibling Group – same time, ages 12 & up.  Nina Florence 404-484-2618            

 Sandy Springs Chapter - 7:15 PM -  fourth Wednesday of every month. Link Counseling Center, 348 Mt. Vernon Highway, Sandy  Springs  -  Muriel Littman  404-603-9942 

Southwest Atlanta Chapter - 7:30 PM on the first Thursday of every month. Ben Hill United Methodist Church, 2099 Fairburn Road, SW, Atlanta  Jackie McLoyd   404-346-4217  

Walton Chapter – 7:00 pm fourth Thursday each month - Walnut Grove United Methodist Church, 915 Church Way, Loganville, Genie Lissemore  770-464-9385 

Athens Chapter - 7:30 PM on the second Monday of every month. Holy Cross Lutheran Church, 800 West Lake Drive (ext. of Alps Road),   Johnnie Sue Moore 706-769-6256

Marietta Chapter - 7:00-9:00 p.m. First Tuesday; Fellowship Hall of Marietta First Baptist Church , 148 Church St.    Karen Chambers, 770-565-8360 or Kathy Kelcourse, 770-579-3512  Also, "Day Meeting"  The Marietta Chapter offers a daytime meeting on the third Tuesday of the month from 1:00 until 3:00 p.m. at Dianne Brissey 1676 Valor Ridge Dr., Kennesaw, GA 30152.  Call Dianne for directions  770-919-1978 

Rome Chapter    Sandra Stinson (706) 235-6108  or Ginger Miles  706-291-0355  

Dalton Georgia Chapter-  Dawn Sissons  706-277-3312 or cell phone 706-264-4458  

Pickens County Chapter – 7:00 pm second Tuesday each month at Georgia Mountain Hospice in Jasper.  Call Anne Morrow at 706-692-5656.
North Georgia Mountains Chapter, 7:30 – 9:30 last Thursday of each month, Union County Library meeting room in Blairsville.  Contact Kathy Malone 770-979-1763

A non-denominational self-help support group offering friendship, understanding and hope to bereaved families who have experienced the death of a child at any age, from any cause.

"The mission of The Compassionate Friends is to assist families in the positive resolution of grief following the death of a child and to provide information to help others be supportive."
www.tcfatlanta.org   and www.thecompassionatefriends.org
We need not walk alone.

We are The Compassionate Friends

Dear Friends,

The Gwinnnett  newsletter is available both in print and through e-mail.   If you have received this issue in print and would prefer to receive e-mail instead, please notify us at tcfgwinnett@yahoo.com or 770-932-5862.  This will help keep our postage and printing costs down.  We welcome your suggestions to improve our chapter newsletter.

We need your input for the newsletter. Poetry, letters and comments submitted by parents, siblings and grandparents will be an important part of each issue.  Our next issue will cover the months of  December, January & February.

We will also continue to recognize birth and death dates as times of special remembrance within our TCF family.  Please communicate this important information to us if you have not already done so.  
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 THANK YOU!


Many parents give back to TCF through volunteer opportunities as a means of honoring their child.  Without volunteers our group would not exist.  We are grateful to these volunteers:  June Cooper, Chapter Co-Leader, in memory of her daughter, Wendy McMain & in memory of her sister, Noreen Keenan;  Meg Avery, Chapter Co-Leader & Newsletter Editor in memory of her son James Avery; Barbara Dwyer, Chapter Treasurer and group facilitator and Leo Dwyer, group facilitator and community outreach,  in memory of their son Matthew Dwyer;  Maryann Bills for making birthday phone calls, in memory of her daughter, Norma Mucha, and in memory of her granddaughter, Samantha Mucha ;  Terry Sparks, group facilitator, in memory of his daughter, Natalie Sparks;  Gary Fox, group facilitator  in memory of his son, G.W. Fox;   Nancy Long,  creating & mailing Remembrance Cards in memory of her son Joseph Beatty;  Sandy Lavender, organizing & setting up the library in memory of her daughter Ashley Lauren Hull; Mike & Debbie Sullivan, steering committee members in memory of their daughter, Amanda Sullivan and Janice Pattillo, steering committee member, in memory of her son, Michael Pattillo.
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AUTUMN BIRTHDAYS
September, October, November

Franklin Lewis “Shane” Martin

09-01-77

Donald Joseph Sargent


09-04-82

Karen Hendler



09-07-60

Xavier Ray



09-07-95

Joshua Stulick```


09-10-72

Jermaine Howard                                     09-11-89





9-11-89

Kimberly Dawn Marshall                        09-11-79

9-11-79

Tom Waters



09-16-75

Melissa Hermanns


09-16-83

Darryl Reed



09-19-60

Shawn Lippman


09-19-86

John Andrew Sims


09-19-04

Johnathon David Solar


09-23-80

Heidi Goodman



09-25-79

“Lonnie” Chylon Gregory

09-25-84

Jessica Dodge



09-25-87

Julie Lyn Donaldson


09-26-73

Catherine Amiss


09-26-81

Michael Taronji



09-28-93

Blake Hinson



09-29-72

Kapri Bradley



10-01-99

Johnny Banks, Jr.


10-06-66

Scott Tarbell



10-06-74

Adrian Ortiz



10-07-98

Richard Parrish Mayberry

10-10-71

Joseph Oliver



10-10-83

Alan Parish



10-11-61

Jason “Scott” Childress


10-16-71

Olivia Rodriguez


10-17-05

Kenneth Newman


10-18-81

Christopher Gordon 


10-19-66

Chase Benton



10-19-88

Hayden Navarrete


10-24-06

Joshua Ricky Marlin Johnson

10-28-86

Virginia Leigh Phillips


11-03-86

Misty Autumn Dubose


11-05-72

Robert David Parsons


11-07-76

Pablo “Pablito” Medrano

11-07-96

Matthew Dwyer



11-07-79

Jennifer Dailey



11-09-82

Brannon Springer


11-10-79

Jeffrey Wolcott



11-12-80

Melissa Dennis



11-12-80

Amanda Christine Warnock

11-13-87

Pamela Leigh Thompson

11-15-66

Frankie Ortiz



11-26-95

Edward Dietzel



11-27-69
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11-29-73

Clayton Olvey



11-30-70
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AUTUMN ANNIVERSARIES

September, October, November

Chase Benton



09-01-05

Christopher Gabriel Patton

09-01-07

Chad Gordon



09-03-96

Kyle Copija



09-04-06

G.W. Fox



09-11-00

Ryan Pilgrim



09-11-05

Jeffrey Wolcott



09-13-91

Quintin Jones



09-13-91

Nicholas Harris



09-15-00

Shannon Marie Stephens

09-16-01

Matthew Dwyer



09-21-97

Adam Lee Jones


09-21-02

Karen Hendler



09-21-04

James R. Avery, III


09-22-97

Tommy McDonald


09-22-98

Amanda Sullivan


09-22-00

Scott Tarbell



09-26-02

Johnathon David Solar


09-27-98

Michael V. “Mike” Hogue

09-28-03

Richard Parrish Mayberry

10-04-00

Ross Creel



10-09-03

Johnathan England


10-10-02

Franklin Lewis “Shane” Martin

10-14-05

Elizabeth “Beth” Wood


10-15-03

Drew Adams



10-15-06

Jacob Meadows



10-19-98

Cristina Jane Vargas Howerton

10-19-04

Christopher Reed


10-20-05

Bo Tuggle



10-22-92

Joey Robinson



10-23-98

Ashley Lauren Hull


10-27-02

Jarod Robert Wills


10-28-98

Jared Chambers



10-28-04

Ryan David Bowers


10-29-99

Lindsey Marie Townsend

11-14-02

Daniel Hager



11-14-05

Robert David Parsons                              11-24-91

Ashley Bradford                                      11-24-04

Ronald “Bruce” West                              11-24-04

Robert Coltman                                        11-28-91

Mark William Evans, Jr.                          11-29-04
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 September and a New School Year

To most people means:

The kids out from under foot, buying a new lunch box, new clothes, and the usual school supplies; fixing breakfast and trying to get it eaten, and getting to the school bus on time.

What does school mean to a mother who has lost a child?

Watching other children filled with excitement; a little boy who should be in kindergarten, a brother who must go off to school by himself; a teacher who must reach out to a class, when her little one won’t be in school this year.  A mother sending two children off when there should be three.

Many tears, behind smiling faces.

By Patsy Hedges

TCF Fredrick County, Maryland

  *    *   *   *    *   *   *   *   *   *   *   *   *   *   *   *

Upcoming Events

Out of the Darkness Memorial Walk

Karen DeLany, mom of Kyle Copija, has organized the 2nd Annual Out of the Darkness Memorial Walk, in conjunction with AFSP (American Foundation for Suicide Prevention) on Saturday, September 6, 2008 at Fort Yargo State Park.   Walkers will be gathering at the Nature Center Pavilion and the walk will begin at 8:30 a.m.    To join the walk, please meet at Fort Yargo’s Nature Center Pavilion.  To become a team member and/or contributor, please visit Karen’s website:  http://afsp.donordrive.com/index.cfm?fuseaction=donorDrive.team&eventID=652&teamID=5891
If you have any questions, Karen can be contacted by email, onemklady2@juno.com 

From TCF Gwinnett, Meg Avery and June Cooper will be walking in memory of their children, James Avery and Wendy McMain.

Why We Walk “Out of the Darkness”

A Survivor’s Story by Karen DeLany

      In 2001, I walked 60 miles in three days to raise money and awareness of breast cancer.  Funny thing is, I did it for fun.  I did it to challenge myself.  I felt great doing “something” for a great cause.  I didn’t even really know anyone who had died from breast cancer.

      The fun of doing something for a great cause must have been preparing me for the journey I would be taking now.  I walk the Out of the Darkness Community Walk and the Overnight Walk because I have to help find a way to end the pain of being a survivor of suicide.  I will walk until I can’t walk anymore.  I’ll crawl to the end of the world to help fund the research that will save other families from the pain that I live every day since I lost my 16-year-old son, Kyle, on September 4, 2006 to suicide.  

      Kyle was a good-looking, fun-loving and popular kid.  He loved baseball, cars and his family and friends.  All Kyle had to do was walk into a room and your attention automatically went to him. His laughter will always be ingrained in my memory.  His smile, his warmth and his being will always be in my heart.  But his illness will forever haunt me.  I will never understand why we didn’t see the illness that killed Kyle.

      But now, I will continue walking to educate other families about depression and other mental illnesses that take the lives of our children and our parents, and our co-workers.  I will walk to eliminate the need for awareness programs and for the day that there are no more stigmas associated with suicide and so others do not have to take the walk I’m taking now. 

In Loving Memory of Kyle Walter Copija

12/20/89  -  09/06/06

It Won’t Happen To Me 

In Memory Of Walk-A-Thon

Last year was the first Walk-A-Thon for It Won’t Happen to Me at Tribble Mill Park in Lawrenceville in October.  Several TCF Gwinnett parents participated in that walk.   This year’s walk will be on September 20, 2008 at Chastain Park. Registration starts at 8:30 and the walk begins at 10:00 a.m. 

The purpose of our Walk-A-Thon is to bring about awareness to the number one cause of teen deaths - CAR CRASHES.  We lose over 6000 teens a year in this country to teen driving related car crashes.  We strive to impress upon teens and their parents the serious nature of teen driving and the consequences of making wrong choices and bad decisions.  Another purpose behind the Walk is to help parents keep the memory of their teen alive.  There will be a Memory Lane where we will have pictures of fallen teens along the course.  Families and friends are encouraged to lay flowers at the picture of the teen they are walking in memory of.

For more information, or if you would like to participate in the walk you can pre-register by visiting, www.itwonthappentome.org    If you would like to notify the group of a teen you would like to be represented at the walk contact Bill Richardson at  bill@itwonthappentome.org 
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As we grieve, and grow and time marches on, we learn so much that we wish we hadn’t had to learn.  We’ve received an education that was so very unwelcome, very unwanted, but we were thrust into this school of grief and have learnt so many lessons.  These are the ABC’s of grief that I’ve learned and this September marks the 11th year since James left us.

Attitude Adjustment
Again and again, in many different situations and under various circumstances, I’ve had to adjust my attitude.  Whether it’s been a holiday, or a regular day, or a special event like a wedding, shower, or birthday celebration, my attitude decides how that day will turn out.   At first I was continually sad and despondent and therefore, all the world around me felt sorrowful and dark.    Of course, this is the way it should be – dealing & coping with the death of a child is the absolute worst tragedy and what other attitude could anyone have for the longest time but to be grief-stricken with sadness?   But we know we can’t live like that for the rest of our lives and neither would our child want us to be forever engulfed in sorrow.   As we emerge out of the darkness and live in the light of our child’s memories, we always remember the lessons our child’s life and death taught us.  No longer do the material things have the same value and importance “before our child died”, a broken car or appliance is no longer earth shattering, getting the laundry done on time is not a big deal, neither is a clean house or cooking a meal every night.   Our friends complain and gripe about the weather, or a broken fingernail, or the terrible traffic, getting stuck in a long line at the grocery store or any other such minor inconvenience.   We, the bereaved, fluff it off; that’s nothing compared with losing a child.     I just don’t get upset anymore when the checkbook doesn’t balance (there’s always hope next month) or when a glass breaks, or if I forgot to turn on the dishwasher or if the laundry stacks up.  My attitude has adjusted in many situations, not just work or holidays or special events; attitude adjustment is something that goes on daily, but James’ life and death taught me if I can just shrug it off, try to smile, make a few jokes, be positive and humorous to others, it somehow rubs off on me too.   Bereaved parents have no choice but to adjust their attitudes and if somehow it can be for the better, that’s another healing milestone.    We will always and forever miss our child & be sad they can’t experience every day, holidays and celebrations with us but our child would want to see us have a healthy mix of enjoying life as much as possible mixed in with the times we are sad and ache to see them again.   

Bent Not Broken

For the longest time we are totally broken; we are completely heartbroken and physically we feel broken into pieces as the pain of grief is a real stab to our insides and we wonder how can we ever learn to cope with so much pain?   For the longest time I cried every day and it amazed me that one person could have so many tears.  I felt broken as a person, broken and a failure as a mom, and broken as a wife.  There was no way I felt I could put any of these pieces back together again and be a fairly together, functional, competent, and content person, in my roles as a wife, daughter, friend, employee and any kind of member of society.   Walking into a store and trying to buy items needed was a huge chore.  Gone was any sense of organization and focus at work and home.   I knew I couldn’t survive like this for the rest of my life; but feeling broken apart was just how it was for many months.   Somehow, although I really didn’t care much about myself, I decided to start caring about others and doing for others and hoped that it would help myself also.    Now I can realize that bereaved parents are broken but the pieces gently and gradually blend back together in new ways that allow us to bend, allow us to be better, and not bitter, and our life, although it will never be the same, can somehow be molded so that we can heal and be flexible as we struggle and manage our life as parents, relatives, spouses, friends and members of society.    Yes, in many ways I still feel emotionally broken, but through the past 11 years I’ve been bending, trying to be flexible, trying to be patient & understanding because what and whom I’ve got left in this life is to be treasured.      James taught me to bend, because to continue to be rigid with grief, to allow minor inconveniences destroy my contentedness, will only continue allowing the pieces to be shattered and broken.  A life worth living, and yes, we have to learn that our lives are worth living even without our child, is a life that we deserve to have and we need to bend toward the path of forgiveness and fulfillment and not be forever broken in pieces.
Compensate and Compromise
I live a life without my son.  As with all bereaved parents, a huge part of our life is forever gone.  Although James is with me spiritually and I carry his memories and love with me every day, he is not with me physically and most certainly, this is not the way it should be.  Over the years I’ve learned to compensate and compromise for whom and what I don’t have in my life.  I’ll never watch James graduate from high school or college, I’ll never share in his successes & accomplishments with college and/or a career, I’ll never dance at his wedding, I’ll never have a daughter-in-law to pass family traditions on to, I’ll never hold James’ child, and my grandchild, in my arms.     Many friends and family members do not understand that my grief is not simply for the loss of James; it is for the loss of all that he is not experiencing, it is for the loss that I’ll never be a grandmother and a mother-in-law.  It is for the loss that my husband doesn’t have his son to go fishing with and continue in Scouts with, and carry on the family name.  That loss does not end in the first year or the next year; it carries over to different levels & degrees depending on the situation or circumstances.   I ache for myself and for my husband and for all the “future” we should have had for and with James.  In my own way, I’ve learned to compensate and compromise to get some enjoyments out of life.  I know that total joy, or total happiness, will simply never be a part of my life.  I can find a level of peace, and moments of contentment and I am so blessed when I do have these and I have found ways to reinvest my life, both for myself and for others in memory of James, and with my husband.  We won’t experience high school with James; but we’ve been host parents for exchange students and we’ve been fortunate to share their high school experiences with them and our lives are enriched with our international teenagers -  even though I’ve had to compensate and be an “active mom” by borrowing someone else’s child.   What a life changing experience it’s been for us and our girls; they have become family to us.  My husband loves Scouting and although James is no longer a participant, he didn’t quit Scouting; he continues on to help other teens and they are benefiting from the compassion and patience my husband has developed.  Some people envy me because I travel frequently.   I find it difficult to spend too much time at home.  I know that I need to be out doors, to travel and discover the beauty and serenity of nature and our beautiful environment.   I am extremely blessed to have a group of wonderful friends that plan travel adventures and we all have such good times and create terrific memories.    My husband and I enjoy camping and that’s another way to spend time outdoors.  Quite honestly, I feel closer to James when I’m hiking a mountain trail, hiking to see and photograph waterfalls, walking on the beach (especially at sunset), standing out on the deck of a cruise ship relaxing and basking in the views, and these are my therapy.   If only I could be spending my time traveling to visit James at college, or taking him on vacations, going on vacations with my grandchildren, but that will never happen.  Yes, during the past 11 years I’ve learned to compensate and compromise and if others think I’m so lucky to travel, to be able to pick up at a moment’s notice and do whatever and whenever, let them try walking in my shoes for a week.   The emotional sacrifices and the physical loss I have in my life leave me with no choice but to compensate and compromise and while doing so, find pockets of peace and moments of contentment.

Life is meant to be enjoyed to some degree, to whatever degree we can possibly reach.  I know James, and I know our children, would want us to enjoy our lives whenever and however possible.  So as we go through our ABC’s, and as we learn the lessons our child taught us, as we are educated along our grief journey, I hope we all take it one day at a time and always realize, although we have to adjust our attitudes, become bent not broken and better not bitter, as we compensate and compromise in our own individual ways, we also need to remember, we need not walk alone.    

By Meg Avery
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In Memory of my son James Avery, 7/15/83 – 9/22/97

TCF Atlanta Daily E-Newsletter 

and Online Sharing

TCF Atlanta Daily E-Newsletter and Online Sharing is an online sharing group available to anyone with internet access. The Online Daily Sharing is a wonderful daily resource to remind everyone "They Need Not Walk Alone".   We share articles, poems and messages from other bereaved families.  

Currently online sharing has over 1300 active members and are growing at a rate of 2 per day.   To join go to the following link: www.tcfatlanta.org/SharingList.html
Many thanks to Wayne and Jayne Newton in reaching out to bereaved families worldwide as editors of the TCF Atlanta online sharing site and TCF Atlanta website.                                                 ~ ~ ~ ~ ~ ~ ~ ~ ~ ~ ~ ~ ~ ~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~


Rosh Hashana

Counting years

Counting tears,

Counting the children

Who are gone from this earth.

Counting the memories

Of time past and done.

Blessing the children

Alive on this day.

By Sascha Wagner, from “Wintersun”

Yes, Grandparents Do Grieve

Thank God, someone stepped up and said, “Hey!  This child was and is my grandchild!  And I hurt too!”  Not looking for sympathy, but wanting the world to know that yes, the mother and father are hurting from the loss of their little angels, but Granny and Grandpa loved these children with their hearts and souls.  Totally unconditionally!  I read these letters that are sent to me, every day.  My heart hurts for these parents for the loss of their children.  But, please, let us not forget any of the grandparents whose loss is two-fold.  One for their child who is hurting so badly and for the loss of their grandchildren.  I always thought my grandchildren would outlive me.  At least that’s the way it’s supposed to be.  It doesn’t always work out that way.  So yes, my heart also hurts for the grandparents too.

By Wanda Bryant, TCF, Vidalia, GA


A Letter to My Brother

Suddenly you’re gone.  I’m still here.  Why?  How can this be?  Someone tell me the reason, the answer.  How can I fill the void, the space once so full of life?  What will I do?  How will I be strong for others when the sting of pain is so real, so near?  Though everyone seems calm, my soul screams at the injustice, the unfairness of losing you.  I miss you.  I think of you every day and feel you in my heart always. Whatever the reason for your leaving, I know your living had a reason. Despite the brevity of your life, you lived a lifetime’s worth.  You blessed us with your presence, your specialness.  I have only to think of you to feel the joy you’ve left as a legacy. You shaped the purpose of my life.  I can see the world through your eyes.

By Robin Holemon

TCF Tuscaloosa, AL

--------------------------------------------------------

[image: image11.jpg]


Cobb’s Holiday Festival of Trees

Many of you are aware that The Compassionate Friends has had a tree at the Festival of Trees which had been held downtown at the World Congress Center for many years. Last year’s festival was held at the Atlanta History Center.  This year TCF will sponsor a tree at Cobb’s Holiday of Trees from December 6 – 7 at the Cobb Civic Center.  This year’s theme is “Time … A Time To Remember” and the tree will be decorated with clocks with pictures of our children.  Visit the website:  www.cobbsholidayoftrees.org.  More information will be available soon from Jayne Newton, jayne@tcfatlanta.org
Human pain works its way out of our consciousness over time.  There is a season of sadness, a season of anger, a season of tranquility, a season of hope.  But seasons do not follow one another in lockstep manner.  At least not for those in crisis.  One day we feel as though the dark clouds have lifted, the next day they return.  One moment we can smile a few hours, later the tears emerge.  But people do survive their heartbreaks.  We don’t recover all at once.  In fact we recover slowly.  Gradually.  Sometimes in almost undetectable ways.  But if we are patient we begin to see the signs of healing.   And the prospect of a new life starts to unfold.

From A Gift of Hope by Robert L. Venica

Lifted from the TCF Flint Chapter Newsletter
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     I was getting ready to go to the store to purchase candy for the “great pumpkin day” which brought my attention to the holidays of preceding years:  Thanksgiving, Christmas, Chanukah and New Years – those days that threaten us so much.

     This is the fifth holiday season since my son Douglas’s death, yet I still have a fleeting desire to run and hide.  Although last season was not as terrible as the one before, I know this year there will be tears shed and some lonely times.  Such times are very private moments of grief for me now.

     If you are bereaved, I hope that you will take some time for yourself during the holidays.  Take the time to cry and take time to be alone.  Try not to take on assignments from other family members who cannot know the exhaustion you experience.  Ask for the things you think you need.  Others cannot read your mind, yet it is so difficult to tell someone that you are hurting and need something from him or her.  There is no requirement to pretend you are okay when, in fact, you are not.

     Healing is a slow process requiring a lot of work. I always know when others have never experienced a great loss, for they will say time will heal all wounds.  What they do not know and cannot know is that healing a great grief requires hard work which time only permits.

     Time itself cannot heal anything. It is not the passage of time in itself, but the pain and suffering endured and the struggle to reclaim one’s life which through time earns a new life.  Others see only the end result without realizing the work that went into the healing; therefore, others can only allude to superficial and trite remarks.

     Take the time you need to complete your work, to heal your spirit, your mind, and your body and your will to live again.  Be good to yourself.  Remember that healing is possible through your own effort and determination, and not simply by the passage of time.

By Shirley Corrigan, Bereaved Parents USA of Northern Texas, from “Where Are All the Butterflies”

www.bereavedparentsusa.org
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Of all the holidays, Thanksgiving seemed to mean the most to our Daughter Natalie. When she was small she would get up with me early Thanksgiving morning and she would help me make the fixings for the stuffing. I would toast the bread and she would tear it up into small pieces. After all the ingredients were added and the turkey finally went into the oven we would push the cranberry "log" out of the can and cut it into slices. It would soon be time for the Macy’s parade and we would all sit around the television wondering when we would see Snoopy or Hello Kitty. 

My job caused us to move far away from where all our family lived. Sometimes we would have friends or family from out of town but many times we did not. It didn’t seem to make any difference because we had each other and the thoughts of the Thanksgiving Dinner. 

When Natalie went off to college I would look forward to the Thanksgiving break like I was a kid counting the days until Christmas. It was a six hour drive to pick her up from school and all the while I thought about how she would describe what the Thanksgiving dinner would be like. She always would make a list to make sure we didn’t forget anything. After Thanksgiving Dinner we had a few movies we always watched. Our favorite was "Christmas Story". We all knew the story by heart, but we laughed just the same. 

In October 1997 we took her to the hospital in a place far from home. She was doing well enough that she could come back to our apartment for the Thanksgiving Holiday. I had decided that no matter what it took, I was going to cook Thanksgiving dinner just like every year. As always, Natalie made the list and I made the dinner. She couldn’t help me with the stuffing because she had to go back to the hospital for a couple of hours. But when she returned we had our dinner and her Mama and I were pleased that she ate so much of everything. The next morning we heard her in the kitchen searching for the leftover stuffing. 

That was the last Thanksgiving we had together before Natalie left us. As it was last year, there is no one to pick up at school, no one to make the list or help with the stuffing bread. But Natalie’s Mama and I intend to make the big Thanksgiving dinner according to our Daughter’s specifications like we always have. We know that somewhere, Natalie will be sharing the Holiday with us and is thinking about the leftovers she will enjoy the day after. 

I am thankful that these memories of Natalie are more wonderful each time they come into my mind. 

In Memory of our Daughter Natalie 5/11/75 – 1/22/98
Terry and Evelyn Sparks, Lawrenceville, GA 

Thanks Given

Many years after her birth

Having taken for granted her wonderful worth,

We feel it necessary to share a time

That our memories of her come to mind.

Everyone was excited about the day

That each would give thanks in their own way.

That year our daughter’s birthday was celebrated

With turkey and mashed potatoes, all were elated.

She was given head-of-the-line honors, not too bad,

And the smile on her face told of the thrill she had.

We sang Happy Birthday Pride then gave thanks

For one of the best moments ever, is where it ranks.

She thanked us for presents and for the fun.

We thanked her for being our special one.

Thanks seemed to be fine later that night,

Yet, not enough was said to make it feel right.

Were we able to re-live that day long ago,

We would have said thanks for the love she showed.

Thanks for the compassion she gave to others.

Thanks for putting up with me and her mother.

We would thank her for laughing at silly cartoons

And at us when we acted like buffoons.

We would thank her for challenging our minds

And thank her for loving people of all kinds.

She would be proud of us for what we do no,

Helping others to work through grief somehow.

She would tell us that the thanks,

For doing our parts, 

is given freely from the love for her in our hearts.

Thank you for being our daughter.

By Dan Gardner

TCF, Nashville, TN

Support Group Meetings

Monthly support group meetings are the heart of The Compassionate Friends. These gatherings provide a safe and caring environment in which bereaved parents and siblings can talk freely about the emotions and experiences they are enduring. Parents and siblings receive the understanding and support of others who have “been there.”  

Through the years, the hope for the future that is provided through these sharing sessions has been more helpful than anything else in resolving the grief of bereaved parents. Siblings, grandparents and other adult family members are also welcome at TCF meetings.

The death of a child of any age, from any cause, is a shattering experience for a family.  When a child dies, to whom does a family turn for the emotional support it will need during the grief journey that lies ahead?  The Compassionate Friends understands that grief for a child lasts longer and is more intense than society commonly recognizes.  Other grieving parents can offer empathy and understanding of this loss, while also recognizing that each person’s grief is unique.


News from the Gwinnett Chapter                      We reach out to you with the understanding and love only another bereaved parent can offer.  Attending meetings and learning from others what has helped them is one way to ease the pain of losing a child.  We welcome you to join us at the Gwinnett Chapter of TCF.  

The Gwinnett Chapter has a Birthday Table every month,  set up with our butterfly candle and birthday poem and there is plenty of room for pictures.  If your child, grandchild or sibling’s birthday falls in that meeting month, you will have the opportunity to share some of your special memories with us.    Please bring your favorite pictures and/or mementos for our Birthday Table and also, please feel free to bring your child’s favorite snacks and/or drinks for our snack table.   

We have an extensive collection of bereavement books & materials, some purchased by TCF Gwinnett and some donated by parents in our Lending Library.  You are more than welcome to check out books for as long as you need; there is no due date & there are no late fees.   If you have grief books that you would like to donate, we welcome new additions for our library.   We will place a label inside the book that it has been donated by the parent (s) or sibling of the child’s name.   

If you would like to give of your time, and volunteer in any way to our chapter, we warmly welcome new volunteers.  This is your chance to give back and to help out with the “behind the scenes” efforts for our local chapter.    We need new volunteers to successfully continue the efforts begun when the Gwinnett Chapter was created in 1994.    Volunteer opportunities range from helping to set up a meeting, becoming a facilitator, and making phone calls.  This is a great way to give back in memory of your child after you have found hope, encouragement and strength from TCF to survive & thrive in spite of life’s worst tragedy.  Making the change from needing help & finding help to giving help & support to new parents is another healing milestone.    Please call or e-mail June Cooper, 770-995-5268, jc30044@flash.net, or Meg Avery, 770-932-5862 if you have questions or if you’d like to volunteer.

The Annual Gwinnett Chapter Picnic will be on Saturday, September 20, 2008 from 3:30 – 7:00 at Rhodes Jordan Park in the Stanley Gunter Pavilion in Lawrenceville.  Thanks for donations from Maryann Bills in memory of her daughter Norma and her granddaughter Samantha and Terry & Evelyn Sparks in memory of their daughter Natalie, which will greatly help the chapter provide catering.  We will have pulled pork barbeque, bread, Brunswick stew, potato salad , baked beans and sweet tea.   We would greatly appreciate it if you could bring your favorite salad, side dish, appetizer, snacks (chips, pretzels, etc.) or dessert.     Sue Whitaker, John Andrew Sim’s mom, with National Beverage, is donating soft drinks & water.   Please bring a picture of your child, sibling and/or grandchild for our Memory Table.     Also, please bring a filled balloon for our Memorial Balloon Release. 

National Children’s Memorial Day

The senate has, for many years, at the request of The Compassionate Friends, proclaimed the second Sunday in December as National Children’s Memorial Day to coincide with The Compassionate Friends Worldwide Candle Lighting.   Members of all TCF chapters join tens of thousands of families worldwide in lighting candles at 7 pm as an act of symbolic remembrance.  This is an annual event where persons around the globe, united in the loss of a child, light candles for one hour the second Sunday in December.  Candles are first lit at 7 pm local time just west of the International Date Line.  As candles burn down in one time zone, they are then lit in the next, creating a virtual 24 hour wave of light as observances continues in countries around the world.   TCF Gwinnett Chapter will sponsor a Candle Lighting Ceremony as part of The Compassionate Friends worldwide candle lighting remembrance services on Sunday, December 14, 2008, National Children’s Memorial Day, at Rhodes Jordan Park at the Stanley Gunter Pavilion, where our annual picnic is held.   We will begin lighting our candles promptly at 7:00 pm.  Please plan to arrive by then.   You may bring your own candle and we will have extras.  This is a very poignant ceremony to remember our child, sibling, grandchild during the busy holiday season.  Many of us have discarded old traditions, kept some traditions and found new rituals to connect us with our children.   This may be one of your new traditions, a memory to cherish.  Please join us on December 14th.  

                             Gifts of Love                                                                   A love gift is a financial donation to The Compassionate Friends Gwinnett Chapter.  It is usually in honor of a child who has died, but it can also be from individuals who want to honor a relative or friend who has died, or simply a gift from someone who wants to help in the work of our chapter.  Love gifts are acknowledged in each quarterly issue.

In Loving Memory of Jenny Gryzinski ,                               from her grandmother, Dolores Gryzinski 

In Loving Memory of Wendy McMain,                               from her mom, June Cooper

Stamps were donated by Marvin Choate, for Remembrance Cards, in loving memory of his daughter, Fara Nicole

If you make a monetary donation to TCF Gwinnett, (which is tax-deductible)  you may specify whether you would like your contribution to go toward the memorial garden account, newsletter account or general account.   Funds from the general account pay for remembrance cards, postage, labels, the annual picnic, expenses associated with monthly meetings and for information packets for newly bereaved parents.    We do not receive funds from The Compassionate Friends National Office and we are always extremely appreciative for any contributions.  Please be assured, however, that there are no financial dues to be a member of TCF.   Everyone contributes in their own unique way; whether it be with time, donations of books for our library, referring newly bereaved parents to us, helping out at monthly meetings, making phone calls etc. 

Would you like to honor your child by making a donation to the Gwinnett TCF Chapter in his or her memory?

Please fill out the information below, clip and mail with your tax deductible donation to: Gwinnett TCF, Barbara Dwyer, 

4905 Pond Ridge Lane, Cumming, GA  30041. 

(Please make checks payable to TCF Gwinnett.) 

Name_____________________________________________

Address:__________________________________________

In Memory of:_____________________________________

Please specify if you would like your donation added to the Children’s Memorial Account, Newsletter Account, or General Account.

Our Credo...

We need not walk alone.
We are The Compassionate Friends.
We reach out to each other with love,
with understanding and with hope.
The children we mourn have died at all ages and from many different causes, but our love for them unites us.
Your pain becomes my pain,
just as your hope becomes my hope.
We come together from all walks of life,
from many different circumstances.
We are a unique family because we represent many
races, creeds and relationships.  We are young, and we are old.
Some of us are far along in our grief, but others
still feel a grief so fresh and so intensely painful that they feel helpless and see no hope.
Some of us have found our faith to be a source of
strength while some of us are struggling to find
answers.   Some of us are angry, filled with guilt or in
deep depression while others radiate an inner peace.
But whatever pain we bring to this gathering of
The Compassionate Friends,
it is pain we will share
just as we share with each other our love for the children who have died.
We are all seeking and struggling to build a future for ourselves, but we are committed to building a future together.  We reach out to each other in love to share the pain as well as the joy, share the anger as well as the peace, share the faith as well as the doubts and help each other to grieve as well as to grow.
We need not walk alone.
We Are The Compassionate Friends.
Copyright 2007
This newsletter was printed compliments of Mountain Printing, 485 Buford Drive, Suite 203, Lawrenceville, Georgia, Phone 770-339-9241.  Many thanks to Danny of Mountain Printing for providing this service to Gwinnett Compassionate Friends.
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